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1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. At its meeting of the 16 July 2020, the Community Safety and Corporate Planning 
Committee noted the initial report (reference number CSCPC/20/2) of the Service 
regarding progress against the recommendations of Grenfell Tower Inquiry 
Phase 1 report.

1.2. The Committee agreed to receive reviews at future meetings and this paper provides the 
second progress report to assure the Committee in respect of the Service’s actions in 
regards both the Phase 1 recommendations and the use of the Home Office grant 
funding to support implementation of these and general improvements in fire safety 
standards and outcomes.

2. GRENFELL TOWER INQUIRY PHASE 1 RECOMMENDATIONS

2.1. The Committee is reminded that, following the publication of the Grenfell Tower 
Enquiry Phase 1 report, the Service reviewed the recommendations and 
completed a high-level gap analysis against the Service’s current position, 
identifying areas for immediate improvement or in preparation for future 
legislative or national guidance changes.

2.2. These recommendations have been compiled into a formal assurance tracker 
scrutinised by a Risk and Response Governance Board (RRGB).  This Board will 
review progress monthly and has a nominated lead officer (Group Manager for 
Risk) assigned to oversee the implementation across multiple service areas. 

2.3. Overall there were 44 recommendations which can be divided into two main 
groups:

 National Fire Chiefs’ Council (NFCC)/Legislative changes; and 

 Recommendations/ improvements for all Services and other agencies.

2.4. The Grenfell recommendations are specifically focused on high rise residential 
buildings. Within Devon & Somerset the Service has:

 No high rise residential buildings over 18M with aluminium composite 
material (ACM) cladding. The three Devonport Towers in Plymouth have 
had all cladding removed and are fitted with sprinklers and full evacuation 
system, deeming them ‘low risk’ by the National Fire Protection Board

 172 buildings that apply to the high rise definition (these numbers include 
residential, student accommodation, hotels and others

2.5. The Service’s high rise definition for the purpose operational planning and 
response shall be defined as a building with 6 or more floors or a building of 18m 
or more in height (both include the level of fire service access.)  



2.6. Current progress is as follows:
Complete Due/ongoing Total

NFCC/Legislative 0 17
Note:
Fire Safety Order  
consultation Due to start 
W/c 21/07/2020 completed 
by November 2020
Building Safety Bill 
Expected to become law in 
January/February 2021

17

Sector wide recommendations 
(DSFRS)

4 23 - Since the initial 
DSFRS review against the 
Grenfell Tower Inquiry 
Phase 1 report, every 
recommendation has been 
revisited in more detail to 
understand if there are 
alternative actions that we 
could complete against the 
recommendations. This 
has resulted in further 
improvements being 
explored, and therefore 
this figure may appear 
higher than in the previous 
report.

27

3. ADDITIONAL GRANT FUNDING

3.1 Previous reports to the Committee indicated that overall grant funding to support 
the outcomes of Grenfell as well as general improvements in fire safety standards 
and outcomes totalled £316,909.34. This is split into 2 grants as follows:

 Building Risk Review Programme Grant (£60,000)

 Protection Uplift Programme Grant (£256,909.34)
3.2 In addition to this, further funding has been released from the Home Office by 

Lord Greenhalgh through the National Fire Chiefs Council as follows:

 Grenfell Infrastructure Fund (£138,216.31)

Therefore total grant funding provided to the Service is £455,125.65.  



3.3  The Building Risk Review funding must be used to deliver the Building Risk Review 
(BRR) programme as detailed by the NFCC, with continued guidance and support of the 
Fire Protection Board to achieve a review of the fire safety arrangements in all in scope 
high-rise residential buildings over 18 metres by December 2021.

3.4 The Service has established a multi-disciplined team consisting of officers from 
Protection, Prevention, Risk and Communication & Engagement which 
recognises the skills, knowledge and experience within DSFRS to deliver the 
programme efficiently and on time and the desire to further develop team 
members specialised fire safety knowledge and competence to enhance future 
Protection Delivery activities.

3.5 There are 89 identified buildings within the Service area and these are scheduled 
to be visited by the team between October 2020 and September 2021. 

   
3.6 The Protection Uplift funding must be used to bolster fire protection capability and 

delivery in line with locally agreed integrated risk management plans and risk-
based inspection programmes. The aim of the grant is to build long-term 
capability within fire protection functions, so there is an expectation that funding 
would be used to cover areas such as:

 Increasing protection resource; 

 Engaging front line crews more on low level protection;

 Upskilling of operational staff;

 Improving competency, accreditation, and qualifications;

 Career pathways in protection.

 Using an innovative approach to online training;

 Making existing data systems work better including through the 
development of new data tools;

 Digital platform (protection, prevention and risk);

 Hardware (tablets, body cams).

3.7 The Grenfell Infrastructure Fund must be used to put in place a local Grenfell 
Inquiry recommendations function to help co-ordinate local activity and support 
the national work led by the NFCC; drive progress on local improvements and 
provide for smoke hoods and other technical investments.

3.8 As there is some local flexibility in the use of both the Protection Uplift and 
Grenfell Infrastructure funding the Service is developing options in line with the 
various desired outcomes to support our strategic objective of matching 
resources to risk. Future reports to this Committee will detail the activity 
undertaken.
ACFO PETE BOND
Director of Service Delivery


